27 May 2020
To: Glynis Ridley, Chair, Department of English

From: Joe Turner, Director of Graduate Studies

Re: DGS/Graduate Committee and Program Report, 2018-19
Graduate Committee Members: Joseph Turner (Chair); Bronwyn Williams; Karen Hadley; Andrea Olinger; Ian Stansel
Regular Activities:

The Graduate Committee had its usual slate of meetings and responsibilities this year: individual meetings (progress interviews) with all second-year PhD students, discussions of program guideline revisions, and MA and PhD admissions meetings. 

Additionally, in my role as DGS, I organized (with Lisa Cox’s help) and led the following events:

· fall orientation for incoming graduate students
· visitation day for all accepted PhD students (see more in admissions below)

· graduate student celebration event
Other Accomplishments of the Graduate Committee:

None.
Graduate Program Developments: 

Advising
Advising duties were shifted almost entirely online in 2019, and the DGS maintained that strategy in Sp19. The COVID-19 crisis necessitated shifting advising online, so it was helpful to have structures in place to make the move to all-online easier (such as centralized digital advising spreadsheets, etc). 

Standardized Course of Study

The DGS got approval from Provost DeMarco for what’s called a “standing variance,” which allows MA students during year two to be considered full time when taking 6 credits in Fall and Spring (rather than 9, which is the normal requirement). Our MA program is 30 credits, so we cannot have students at 9 credits per term. This variance allows us to more tightly control MA students’ credit hours. They take 9 credits of coursework during Fall and Spring of year one and 6 credits per term during year two. This format makes course enrollments more predictable and guarantees that all MA students are eligible to teach composition during Fall of year two (SACS requires students to complete 18 credits before they can teach). 
Transfer Credits
The department faculty voted unanimously to change the transfer credit policy. Now, the MA and PhD programs are both 30 credits. Students can apply to transfer in up to 6 credits of relevant coursework and to replace those credits with electives. They may not reduce either program to fewer than 30 hours.
Admissions Details:

Incoming Cohorts

PhD: 3 new students for Fall (2 fellows; 1 GTA). Liz Soule (UofL MA, fellow), Michael Benjamin (St. John’s NYC, fellow), and Taylor Riley (Spalding MFA, GTA). 
MA: 11 new MA GTAs admitted for Fall (last year graduated 11 students); Three non-GTA MAs converted to GTA status (Madelaine Decker, Amanda Dolan, and Demetrius Minnick-Tucker). Three non-GTA MA students entered the program (Jessica Gottbrath [dual credit], Katherine Knegeris, and Amy Dotson). 
Applicant Pools and Recruiting

PhD: The PhD applicant pool increased 46% (19 apps, up from 13 last year). However, last year’s number is undoubtedly underreported. We had numerous problems collecting applications from SIGS without dedicated program staff support. The 46% figure, as a result, is probably misleading for at least two reasons (underreported figures from 19-20 and the fact that we still received fewer than 20 apps). We recruited from the local area and from Illinois and New York. We received an international application from Iran.
MA: The MA GTA applicant pool was up 13% (18 apps, up from 16 last year). We recruited from the local area and from Tennessee, Connecticut, Massachusetts, Kansas, Pennsylvania, North Carolina, and Nebraska. International applications were received from China and Hong Kong.  
Recruiting
Although both applicant pools were larger than last year, recruitment remains a priority. The true growth of PhD applications is impossible to know, and +2 MA applications seems well within normal fluctuations. I again suggest to the Chair that we form a committee dedicated to recruitment independent of the graduate committee. 

A small note about recruitment: we lost two recruits to PhD programs that do not seem to be competitor institutions. Madeline Crozier (fellowship recipient) chose University of Tennessee at Knoxville and Chamelia Moore chose Illinois State University. Chamelia reports that her decision was influenced “in large part by a desire to stay close to family in Chicago.” I suspect that the COVID-19 crisis compelled many students to stay geographically closer to family. 
    
PhD Visitation Day

As usual, we invited all PhD applicants to whom we had made first round offers to visit campus for a full and exciting day of events on a Friday in March. Because of the small incoming cohort, we only invited three students to campus. One student (Madeline Crozier) agreed to attend and cancelled the night before. Bronwyn Williams was kind enough to host. Grad Program Assistant, Lisa Cox, coordinated all travel and lodging and catering arrangements beautifully, and peer mentors and other graduate students helped out tremendously. I maintain serious reservations about the cost to benefit ratio, especially if the incoming cohort is small. The large financial cost of the recruitment event does not seem to justify one committed recruit. 
Diversity

We were unable to recruit any minority PhD students. Three of eleven incoming MA students identify as minority. As usual, we need to continue our recruiting efforts for diversity.
Graduation and Placement:

1 PhD graduate in AY 2019-20: Only Chris Scheidler graduated last year. He’s accepted a non-TT position at Weber State in Utah (where Ryan Ridge is a TT faculty member). Chris indicates that Weber intends to convert the position into a TT line. Or, as he put it, “rent before you buy.” The only other student out of funding, Caitlin Ray, declined to enter the market due to reported health issues. As a result, this year’s TT job placement rating was zero percent, but we placed 100% of students into a FT position. 
12 MA graduates: 2 MA graduates went on to doctoral programs: (Montgomery) Quaid Adams to Indiana and Ashley Bitner to UofL’s Humanities PhD. Amy Jackson-Sellers graduated this year and will remain in her staff position in New York. Few students responded to our questionnaire. 
MA final projects: The CP was the more popular option last year. The CP committee may need to be expanded in the future to accommodate a larger number of projects.
